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MEMORANDUM
To:            Constituent-Facing Staff
From:       Deputy Secretary for Public Health Fran Phillips
CC:
       Secretary Robert R. Neall
Subject:   2019 Novel Coronavirus Update
Date:        Jan. 30, 2020

At Governor Hogan’s direction, Maryland has activated a strong and coordinated response across state and local government. 
The Maryland Department of Health (MDH) is committed to keeping the public informed about the recent outbreak of a new respiratory disease. The outbreak, which began in China, is caused by a virus formally known as the 2019 Novel Coronavirus (2019-nCoV).
Many have heard about this virus in the news and have questions about how it could affect you. This information will help answer your questions, let you know what action is being taken in Maryland and let you know what you can do to help protect yourself and your family.

Q: What do we know?

This is a rapidly changing situation. The MDH is closely monitoring updates and recommendations from the Centers for Disease and Prevention (CDC). We know that this is a new virus from a family of viruses called coronaviruses. There are several different coronaviruses; most are common causes of mild to moderate respiratory illnesses such as the common cold. According to CDC, most people get infected with viruses in the coronavirus family at some point in their lives. 
Occasionally new, or novel, types of coronavirus can appear, which can cause more severe illness. Current symptoms reported by patients with this new 2019 Novel Coronavirus have included mild to severe respiratory illness with fever, cough and difficulty breathing. 
It’s not clear yet how easily this virus spreads from person to person. When person-to-person spread has occurred with other new coronaviruses like MERS and SARS, it is thought to have happened mainly via respiratory droplets produced when an infected person coughs or sneezes, similar to how influenza and other respiratory pathogens spread. Spread of MERS and SARS between people has generally occurred between close contacts.

Q: Does anyone in the United States have this new illness? 
Yes. As of Thurs., Jan. 30, there have been six confirmed cases of 2019-nCoV infection in the United States; one case each in Washington state and Arizona and two each in California and Illinois. These cases have not resulted in any deaths. 
There have been no cases so far in Maryland. One patient in Maryland has met the CDC criteria for testing and tested negative. 
As of today, the CDC states that the public health threat is low. Federal authorities are screening airline passengers coming from China. Currently, testing for 2019-nCoV must be done at the CDC. Clinical laboratories do not have the ability to test for this particular virus, though they do have the ability to test for the other, more common coronaviruses that circulate in people all the time.

There is no vaccine for 2019-nCoV. People who have been diagnosed with 2019-nCoV are placed in isolation and receive close medical supervision to monitor their symptoms. 
The MDH is in continual communication with state and federal partners. We also are communicating with hospitals and health care providers regarding testing suspect cases and treatment recommendations.  

Q: Who is at risk right now?  

This is an evolving situation and we will keep updating as needed, but right now the CDC lists the following people as being at increased risk:

· People who have traveled to China within the past 14 days who have mild to severe respiratory illness with symptoms of fever, cough, and shortness of breath

· Close contacts of those people, such as family members
Q: What can I do to protect myself and others?

· CDC currently recommends that travelers avoid all nonessential travel to China. You can get updated information about CDC travel health notices at:    https://wwwnc.cdc.gov/travel/notices
· Surgical masks are not recommended for the general public
Q: What are steps everyone anywhere can take to protect themselves?
· Stay away from people who are sick. If you are sick, do not go to work
· Wash your hands often with soap and water for at least 20 seconds
· Use an alcohol-based hand sanitizer if soap and water are not available
· Stay informed:
· Visit the CDC’s website at CDC.gov/coronavirus and MDH’s website at health.maryland.gov/coronavirus
· Read these and other updates

· If you traveled to China in the last 14 days and feel sick with fever, cough or difficulty breathing, you should:

1. See your primary care provider right away. Call ahead and tell them about your symptoms.

2. Avoid contact with others.

3. Do not travel if you are sick.

4. Cover your mouth and nose with a tissue or your sleeve when coughing or sneezing.    

5. Wash hands often with soap and water for at least 20 seconds. Use alcohol-based hand sanitizer if soap and water are not available.

More updates will come as more is known about this virus.

For Maryland-specific information — including any new information and updated testing and laboratory-confirmed case numbers —go to https://health.maryland.gov/coronavirus. 
For up-to-date information about coronavirus in the U.S., visit:  https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/index.html. 
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